SUBMISSION TO HEALTH SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS

RE: HEARING: HELPING FAMILIES IN MENTAL HEALTH CRISIS ACT OF 2013 (H.R. 3717)



A SUBMISSION BY CITIZENS COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS INTERNATIONAL

APRIL 2, 2014

SUBMISSION TO HEALTH SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS RE: HEARING: HELPING FAMILIES IN MENTAL HEALTH CRISIS ACT OF 2013 (HR 3717)

PREAMBLE

The Citizens Commission on Human Rights (CCHR) is a non-profit, non-political and non-religious mental health watchdog. It works to enact protections for and increase consumer rights especially informed consent rights, and raises public awareness about psychiatric abuses.

It has assisted many thousands of individuals who have been adversely treated in the U.S. mental health system and around the world. It is the only group that has obtained more than 160 consumer/mental health patient-protection laws in the world, receiving recognition from the Special Rapporteur to the United Nations Human Rights Commission for being "responsible for many great reforms."

Several Congressional recognitions of our work includes a Resolution by Congressman Diane Watson, which "highly commends CCHR for securing numerous reforms around the world, safeguarding others from abuses in the mental health system and ensuring legal protections are afforded them."

The Energy and Commerce Oversight Subcommittee's research says that the current mental health system is "broken" and is operating on "ineffective policies."

We couldn't agree more.

But H.R. 3717 seeks to fix this broken system with yet more costly and ineffective government bureaucracy.

We offer a perspective to Congressional Members that we suggest should not be ignored when considering the future of those in need of mental health care.

We respectively ask Members of Congress that before committing to the Helping Families in Mental Health Crisis Act of 2013, a cost-benefit analysis be conducted of federal wholly or partially-funded mental health hospitalization, civil commitment and out-patient treatment outcomes, including the rate of relapse and deaths associated with psychotropic drug use and other treatment modalities. Furthermore, the research presented to legislators ignores the increasing concern and professional criticism that the mental health system is based on a book *The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM)* that experts say is devoid of science.

Dr. Allen Frances, professor emeritus of psychiatry, Duke University, who chaired the task force to revise DSM-IV, said DSM5 "will dramatically expand the realm of psychiatry and narrow the realm of normality — converting millions more people from being without mental disorders to being psychiatrically sick."

Even leading NIMH-funded researchers of schizophrenia in a 2012 study stated: "The validity of psychiatric diagnosis and the DSM process is the focus of criticism because we have not identified the lesions, the diagnostic process depends upon 'soft' subjective phenomena...."

We call for full transparency and accountability for existing programs before more funding is appropriated for new programs or before enacting laws that mandate enforced treatment, especially in the community.

We propose that one cannot view the need for new appropriations and mental health services without first looking at the abuses and the massive reliance upon biological approaches to mental health care in this country, especially psychotropic drugs and brain-intervention treatments that, according to countless thousands patients, reporting damage. We call on Congress to search for and help fund more humane mental health treatment approaches.

It is important for Members to understand that the mental health system in the U.S. has, to a large degree, been reduced to little more than a purveyor of psychotropic drugs. These drugs are the subject 22 international drug-regulatory warnings causing violent behavior, mania, psychosis, as well as suicidal and homicidal ideation.

The research behind H.R. 3717 took little or no notice of this and other important facts. Many of the provisions would perpetuate and expand a model that has been proven to be both costly and largely unworkable given the increasing—not decreasing—numbers of mentally ill.

We invite Members to review some of the facts herein.

BRUCE WISEMAN NATIONAL U.S. PRESIDENT CITIZENS COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS INTERNATIONAL APRIL 2, 2014

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

INSPECT THE COSTS & RESULTS

- Psychiatric prescription drugs represent more than 10% of *all health* drug costs in the U.S.
- Medicaid spent \$4.5 billion on behavioral drugs in 2008 alone about a fifth of the \$22.5 billion spent by the program on *all* pharmaceuticals combined.
- NIH has provided more than \$34.6 billion in research grants to study mental health since 2010.
- Despite the appropriations, 90% of the world's consumption of stimulants (Ritalin, Adderall) prescribed to treat Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) is still in the U.S.
- ADHD is diagnosed about 25 times more often in the U.S. than in the U.K.
- A leading psychologist who has specialized in researching and treating ADHD called the number of children labeled with ADHD a "national disaster" a "concoction to justify the giving out of medication at unprecedented and unjustifiable levels."
- The number of U.S. children under 2 years old prescribed psychotropic drugs in 2013 could fill 3½ football stadiums.
- In 2009, more money was spent on treating children diagnosed with mental disorders than for any medical condition, costing \$8.9 billion. The cost of treating trauma-related disorders, including fractures, sprains, burns, and other physical injuries from accidents or violence was only \$6.1 billion.

INVOLUNTARY COMMITMENT/MANDATORY OUT-PATIENT TREATMENT

• There is misleading information that the solution to the nation's problem with violence also lies in increasing the powers of civil commitment and out-patient laws so that courts require the mentally ill to receive mandatory treatment.

- Most commitment and outpatient treatment laws are based on the concept that a
 person may be a danger to himself or others if not treated against their will.
 However, an American Psychiatric Association (APA) task force Brief to the U.S.
 Supreme Court said that, "Psychiatric expertise in the prediction of
 'dangerousness' is not established."
- Treatment in the community often involves antipsychotic drugs, which researchers of schizophrenia admit are "associated with a variety of movement disorders, some acute, some chronic, and some at times irreversible but all troublesome...we have now confronted another challenge in that some of the medications...are now associated with metabolic adverse effects, which can increase long-term health risks."
- The drugs do not prevent violence. Rather side effects include agitation, hostility, manic reactions, and a severe restlessness that has been linked to violent behavior and assault.
- On February 11, 2014, a Chicago jury awarded \$1.5 million to an autistic child who developed a severe case of tardive dyskinesia (persistent or permanent movement disorder) and akathisia (restlessness) while being treated with the antipsychotics Risperdal and Zyprexa between 2002 and 2007. The youngster developed a severe case of tardive akathisia involving torturous internal agitation that drove him into constant, unrelenting motion.

SCHOOL SHOOTINGS

- An estimated that 90% of school shooters were users of antidepressants, which all carry an FDA "black-box" warning of "suicidality" and can cause mania and hostility.
- Researchers identified 25 psychotropic drugs disproportionately associated with violence, including physical assault and homicide.

CHILDREN AT RISK: THE SIDE EFFECTS

• Children and adolescents have suffered serious adverse drug effects, including weight gain, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes, emotional numbness, blood disorders, developmental problems, irreversible damage to the nervous system resulting in debilitating movement disorders, addiction, heart irregularities, mania, psychosis, suicidal ideation and strokes.

PSYCHIATRISTS CONCERNED THAT MENTAL DISORDER "EPIDEMIC" IS CREATED

- The increase in children being diagnosed with mental disorders stems from the *Diagnostic & Statistical Manual for Mental Disorders* (DSM) and psychiatric-pharmaceutical marketing of the disorders, especially through Direct-To-Consumer Advertising.
- Dr. Allen Frances, professor emeritus of psychiatry, Duke University, who chaired the task force to revise DSM-IV, said the "false epidemic" of ADHD, Bipolar Disorder and autism was *created*.
- The rates of ADHD have tripled, partly because new drug treatments were released that were aggressively marketed.
- Psychiatrist Robert Spitzer who was Chair of the DSM-III task force acknowledged the "exaggerated rates of mental disorders" could be as high as 40%.

FOSTER CARE & MEDICAID-FUNDED CHILDREN NEED PROTECTION

- Over half (55%) of children placed in foster homes have been labeled with ADHD. Of these, 38% were prescribed stimulants and 36% prescribed antipsychotics.
- There was a 62% increase between 2002 and 2007 in the number of children enrolled in Medicaid who were prescribed antipsychotics.
- Of the 1.2 million low-income children in the U.S. who received Supplemental Security Income (SSI) checks in 2009, 53% (640,000) did so because of mental, learning, or behavioral issues—more than 255% greater than the 180,000 in 1997.
- Parents in need of income to survive seek prescriptions for powerful drugs for their children to obtain SSI—\$700 a month and near-automatic Medicaid coverage. "To get the check," one mother confided, "You've got to medicate the child."
- Based on psychiatric advice, child protective services have forcibly removed children from their home, charging their parents with medical neglect when they refused to administer a psychotropic drug (even when their family doctor had

recommended this.) International media has run on this grave situation in the U.S., yet there are no federal protections.

IMPACT OF DIRECT-TO-CONSUMER ADVERTISING (DTCA) ON MENTAL HEALTH CARE

- FDA relaxed drug advertising in 1997, with DTCA finalized in 1999. Stimulant prescriptions increased 37% between 1997 and 2001. Advertising expenditures for ADHD drugs averaged \$88 million per year from 2000-2011.
- Psychotropic drugs for adolescents aged 14 to 18 years increased by 250% between 1994 and 2001, with the greatest increase after 1999.
- A university study found that DTC ads "lack information about alternate therapies, efficacy, and cost, and often provide inappropriate or misleading information for target audiences."
- Another DTCA study found that the DTCA is aimed to sell psychotropic medications only to make money and "has hindered public perceptions of what mental illnesses are and how they are treated."

FALSE & MISLEADING ADVERTISING PUTTING MENTAL HEALTH AT RISK

- An investigative reporter found that DTCA escalates everyday problems into psychiatric disorders.
- 40 million Americans are taking antidepressants that were misleadingly marketed as correcting a chemical imbalance in the brain causing depression. Despite 50 years of research, medical experts say, "there is not one piece of convincing evidence the theory is actually correct."
- In 2003, the Irish Medical Board prohibited GlaxoSmithKline, the manufacturer of the Paxil from advertising that the antidepressant corrects a chemical imbalance in the brain. There is no such ban in the U.S., despite the need for one being brought to the attention of the FDA.

INFORMED CONSENT RIGHTS VIOLATED WHEN NOT INFORMED OF ALTERNATIVES

• A DTCA study point out, "None of the [psychotropic drug] ads mention talk therapy or exercise, which have both been proven to help ease the stress of mental conditions...."

- The study cited one ad for the antidepressant Prozac, which dissuaded people from seeking alternative help, stating, "talk therapy cannot control the medical causes of depression."
- Alternative approaches to helping children with behavioral or educational issues and all Americans with emotional issues are disregarded or suppressed, violating informed consent rights.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. Before committing to the Helping Families in Mental Health Crisis Act, a costbenefit analysis should be conducted of federal wholly or partially-funded mental health hospitalization, civil commitment and out-patient treatment outcomes, including the rate of relapse and deaths affiliated with psychotropic drug use and other treatment modalities.
- 2. Consult with mental health patient rights and advocacy groups such as but not limited to Mind Freedom and the National Coalition for Mental Health Recovery to hear into their concerns, as former patients, about the abuses in the mental health system.
- 3. Enact federal regulations that would make it a requirement for state child protective agencies receiving federal funds to implement regulations that would prohibit investigating and prosecuting parents who choose not to medicate their child with psychotropic drugs.
- 4. Investigate whether DTCA is adversely impacting Americans, escalating their everyday problems to psychiatric disorders, and why the FDA is seeking to reduce drug adverse effects in advertising.
- 5. Ensure there is stronger Informed Consent to treatment requirements in the nation's mental health system, including consumers having access to information about alternatives and non-physically harmful treatments for improved mental health.

SUBMISSION

INSPECT THE COSTS & RESULTS

- A reported \$150 billion is spent annually on mental health treatment.¹
- Psychiatric prescription drugs represent more than 10% of *all health* drug costs in the U.S.²
- Medicaid spent \$4.5 billion on behavioral drugs in 2008 alone about a fifth of the \$22.5 billion spent by the program on *all* pharmaceuticals combined.³
- Most of Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration's (Samhsa) annual \$460 million in grants already goes to community mental-health centers.⁴
- NIH has provided more than \$34.6 billion in research grants to study mental health, schizophrenia, Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), major depression, autism, PTSD, suicide and more since 2010.⁵
- Despite the appropriations invested into existing mental health programs, today, 90% of the world's consumption of stimulants (Ritalin, Adderall) prescribed to treat ADHD is in the U.S.⁶
- On April 22, 2009, the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality reported that in 2006, more money was spent on treating children aged 0 to 17 diagnosed with mental disorders than for any other medical condition, costing \$8.9 billion. By comparison, the cost of treating trauma-related disorders, including fractures, sprains, burns, and other physical injuries from accidents or violence was only \$6.1 billion.⁷
- ADHD is now the second most frequent long-term diagnosis made in children, narrowly trailing asthma, according to a *New York Times* analysis of Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (C.D.C.) data.⁸ And it is diagnosed about 25 times more often in the U.S. than in the U.K.⁹
- This prompted Dr. Keith Conners, a psychologist and professor emeritus at Duke University and major advocate of ADHD to tell *The New York Times*, "The numbers make it look like an epidemic. Well, it's not. It's preposterous." Further,

"This is a concoction to justify the giving out of medication at unprecedented and unjustifiable levels." Dr. Connors called it a "national disaster."¹⁰

- The number of U.S. children under 2 years old prescribed psychotropic drugs in 2013 could fill 3½ football stadiums. More than 1.1 million 0-5 year-olds were prescribed mainly anti-anxiety drugs, antidepressants and stimulants.¹¹
- Children are now being prescribed a combination of stimulants and powerful antipsychotics that can permanently disable their young bodies in the treatment of ADHD. Use of the combination of drugs increased 600% between 1990 and 2007.¹²

INVOLUNTARY COMMITMENT/MANDATORY OUT-PATIENT TREATMENT

- There is misleading information being conveyed to legislators hat the solution to the nation's mental health problems and violence also lies in increasing the powers of civil commitment and out-patient laws so that courts require the mentally ill to receive mandatory treatment.
- Countless thousands of Americans are already involuntarily committed and treated against their will in the U.S. Treatment often consists of powerful antipsychotics in a community mental health setting, a deinstitutionalization program that, according to researchers, can result in "homelessness, drug addiction, crime, disturbance to public peace and order, unemployment, and intolerance of deviance."¹³ Consumer advocate Ralph Nader called CMHCs a "highly touted but failing social innovation" that "wound up only recapitulating the problems they were to solve...."¹⁴
- Researchers, one of whom is a lead investigator for NIMH's RAINE (The Recovery After an Initial Schizophrenia Episode) study, admit: "Antipsychotic medications were initially associated with a variety of movement disorders, some acute, some chronic, and some at times irreversible but all troublesome...we have now confronted another challenge in that some of the medications...are now associated with metabolic adverse effects, which can increase long-term health risks."¹⁵
- In an eight-year-study, the World Health Organization found that severely mentally disturbed patients in three economically disadvantaged countries whose treatment plans do not include a heavy reliance on drugs did dramatically

better than those in the United States and four other developed countries. A follow-up study confirmed this.¹⁶

- Most commitment laws outpatient treatment laws are based on the concept that a
 person may be a danger to himself or others if not treated against their will.
 However, an American Psychiatric Association (APA) task force Brief to the U.S.
 Supreme Court said that, "Psychiatric expertise in the prediction of
 'dangerousness' is not established."
- On February 11, 2014, a Chicago jury awarded \$1.5 million to an autistic child who developed a severe case of tardive dyskinesia (persistent or permanent movement disorder) and akathisia (restlessness) while being treated with the antipsychotics Risperdal and Zyprexa between 2002 and 2007. The youngster developed a severe case of tardive akathisia involving torturous internal agitation that drove him into constant, unrelenting motion.¹⁷

SCHOOL SHOOTINGS

Between 1999 and 2005, spending on Direct-To-Consumer Advertising (DTCA) for antidepressants increased almost four-fold. The use of antidepressants nearly doubled between 1996 and 2005.¹⁸ One of the first highly publicized school shootings was in 1999 in Columbine, Colorado.

Dr. David Healy, M.D., a former secretary of the British Association for Psychopharmacology and author of 20 books, including *The Antidepressant Era* and *The Creation of Psychopharmacology*, **estimates that 90 percent of school shooters were users of antidepressants**, which all carry an FDA "black-box" warning of "suicidality."¹⁹

As far back as 2006, Dr. Healy warned: "We've got good evidence that the drugs can make people violent and you'd have to reason from that that there may be more episodes of violence."²⁰

There are 22 international drug-regulatory warnings issued on psychiatric drugs causing violent behavior, including mania, psychosis and homicidal ideation. Researchers have identified 25 psychotropic drugs disproportionately associated with violence, including physical assault and homicide.²¹

See Appendix: Samples of Court decisions regarding psychiatric drugs and violent behavior.

CHILDREN AT RISK: THE SIDE EFFECTS

Children and adolescents have been put at risk of serious adverse effects from these drugs, including weight gain, insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes, emotional numbness, blood disorders, developmental problems, irreversible damage to the nervous system resulting in debilitating movement disorders, addiction, heart irregularities and strokes.

These are in addition to mania, psychosis, and suicidal ideation.

The treatment of these drug-induced conditions further drive up healthcare costs.

ADHD drugs are linked to serious side effects, including liver toxicity, weight loss, sleep problems, mood swings, and, as noted above, even thoughts of suicide. They can also interfere with growth, according to researchers in a *British Medical Journal* published study in 2013. "Despite extensive research into factors contributing to ADHD etiology, we are no closer to understanding the cause or causes of this disorder," the authors stated. ²²

PSYCHIATRISTS CONCERNED THAT MENTAL DISORDER "EPIDEMIC" IS CREATED.

- In 2013, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (C.D.C.) reported that nearly one in five high school age boys in the US and 11% of children aged between 4 and 17—or 6.4 million— have received a diagnosis of ADHD, according to a 2013 report from This represents a 41% rise in the past decade.²³
- About two-thirds (4.3 million) of those with an ADHD diagnosis receive prescriptions for stimulants like Ritalin or Adderall.²⁴ This is up from about 150,000 children and adolescents in the late 1970s, or a 2,766% increase.²⁵
- The increase in children being diagnosed with ADHD and other mental disorders stems from the *Diagnostic & Statistical Manual for Mental Disorders* (DSM) and psychiatric-pharmaceutical marketing of the disorders, especially through Direct-To-Consumer Advertising.
- Dr. Allen Frances, professor emeritus of psychiatry, Duke University, who chaired the task force to revise DSM-IV, admitted that the "false epidemic" of ADHD, Bipolar Disorder and autism was *created*.²⁶

- "We now have a rate of autism that is 20 times what it was 15 years ago. By adding bipolar II [to DSM], that has resulted in lots more use of antipsychotic and mood-stabilizer drugs. We also have rates of ADHD that have tripled, partly because new drug treatments were released that were aggressively marketed."²⁷
- Psychiatrist Robert Spitzer who was Chair of the DSM-III task force acknowledged the "exaggerated rates of mental disorders" could be as high as 40%.²⁸
- A *New York Times* article stated: "Like most psychiatric conditions, ADHD has no definitive test, and most experts in the field agree that its symptoms are open to interpretation by patients, parents and doctors."²⁹
- Leading NIMH-funded researchers of schizophrenia in a 2012 study stated: "The validity of psychiatric diagnosis and the DSM process is the focus of criticism because we have not identified the lesions, the diagnostic process depends upon 'soft' subjective phenomena...."³⁰
- The publication of DSM-5 in 2013 has raised grave concerns about further epidemics of childhood mental disorders being created.
- Dr. Frances said DSM-5 "will dramatically expand the realm of psychiatry and narrow the realm of normality converting millions more people from being without mental disorders to being psychiatrically sick."³¹
- A 2013 study in the *Journal of Law, Medicine and Ethics* reported: "It is of no coincidence that this manual (DSM5) relies on a biological disease model of mental illness that is not well supported by the evidence but that does promote the commercial agenda of drug firms...conflicts of interest compromise the judgment of physicians who conduct and interpret studies, develop diagnostic categories and draft Practice guidelines."³²
- In 2013, Professor of psychiatry David Kupfer who chaired the DSM5 Task Force conceded that "biological and genetic markers that provide precise diagnoses that can be delivered with complete reliability and validity" are still "disappointingly distant." ³³
- According to *PM Market*, a pharmaceutical industry newsletter, the increase in antipsychotic use in the U.S. was due to the FDA approval for the drugs to treat multiple diagnoses from the DSM: "By increasing uses of these products, the

manufacturers expanded the number of patients who could be treated ... and provided more materials and messages for marketing."³⁴

FOSTER CARE & MEDICAID FUNDED CHILDREN NEED PROTECTION

- There was a 62% increase between 2002 and 2007 in the number of children enrolled in Medicaid who were prescribed antipsychotics; 50% of children taking antipsychotics in 2007 were diagnosed with ADHD.³⁵
- In 2008, the most recent year for which complete data are available, Medicaid spent \$3.6 billion on antipsychotic drugs, up from \$1.65 billion in 1999.³⁶
- A study on "Stimulant and Atypical [new] Antipsychotic Medications for Children Placed in Foster Homes," found over half (55%) of children recently placed in foster homes were labeled with ADHD. Of these, 38% were taking stimulants and 36% were on atypical antipsychotics.³⁷
- Children on Medicaid government health insurance were prescribed antipsychotics at four times the rate of privately insured children, according to a study by Stephen Crystal, a professor of health policy at Rutgers University that looked at data from 2004 on 6- to 17-year-old children in seven states.³⁸
- Of the 1.2 million low-income children in the U.S. who received Supplemental Security Income (SSI) checks in 2009, 53% or 640,000, qualified because of mental, learning, or behavioral issues. This is a more than 255% over figures in 1997 (180,000). In 2007, there were 562,000 in this category. By significant margins, the top two disorders are ADHD and delayed speech in young children, followed by autism spectrum disorders, Bipolar Disorder, depression, and learning problems, according to the Social Security Administration. ³⁹
- SSI has also created, for many needy parents, a financial motive \$700 a month and near-automatic Medicaid coverage — to seek prescriptions for powerful drugs for their children. It means some families count on a child's remaining classified as disabled, according to a Boston Globe investigation. ⁴⁰
- "To get the check," one mother confided, "You've got to medicate the child."⁴¹
- A private psychologist who conducts hundreds of independent disability evaluations each year for the Social Security Administration said children who

grow up on SSI often could not see themselves ever living outside the system. "They develop an identity as being disabled," he said.⁴²

• Based on psychiatric advice, child protective services have forcibly removed children from their home, charging their parents with medical neglect when they refused to administer a psychotropic drug (even when their family doctor has recommended it.) International media has run on this grave situation in the U.S., yet there are no federal protections.

THE IMPACT OF DIRECT-TO-CONSUMER ADVERTISING (DTCA) ON MENTAL HEALTH

The U.S. is unique in that it is only one of two countries in the world that has Direct-To-Consumer Advertising (DTCA), which has influenced the number of Americans being diagnosed with a mental disorder they may not have.

- The FDA relaxed advertising regulations in 1997, with revised DTCA finalized in 1999. Stimulant prescriptions to treat ADHD increased 37% between 1997 and 2001 alone.⁴³
- Advertising expenditures for ADHD drugs averaged \$88 million per year from 2000-2011.⁴⁴
- Since 2000, the FDA has cited every major ADHD drug manufacturer for false and misleading advertising, some multiple times.⁴⁵
- Prescriptions for all psychotropic drugs for adolescents aged 14 to 18 years increased by 250% between 1994 and 2001, with the greatest increase after 1999, the year DTC pharmaceutical advertising guidelines were finalized.⁴⁶
- According to a Grand Valley State University, MI study, there is concern that "DTC advertising campaigns for pharmaceuticals lack information about alternate therapies, efficacy, and cost, and often provide inappropriate or misleading information for target audiences."⁴⁷
- Despite alarming statistics of increasing numbers of people taking prescription psychotropic drugs, and the impact on DTCA on the number of children being diagnosed as "disordered" and medicated, in February 2014, the FDA announced that it is looking at reducing the number of drug risks that companies would be required to list in ads. ⁴⁸

• Another DTCA study from SUNY Oswega, found "Most pharmaceutical companies are aiming to sell psychotropic medications for the obvious goal of making money; however this has hindered public perceptions of what mental illnesses are and how they are treated. The drug companies have offered false and incomplete information to attract consumers, rather than truly inform them."⁴⁹

FALSE & MISLEADING ADVERTISING

An investigative reporter writing in the Huffington Post in 2012 reported that DTCA escalates everyday problems into psychiatric problems. For example, a three-page consumer ad in the late 2000s conveyed that everyday psychological traits could actually be dire mental problems that required medication. If you are "talking too fast," "spending out of control," "sleeping less," "flying off the handle" and "buying things you don't need," you could be suffering from bipolar disorder, said the ads.

Today, the mass medication of kids continues and "ads are aimed at parents as unabashedly as breakfast cereal. Give your kid the bubble gum flavored ADHD med LiquADD, says one ad. "Give 'em the Grape" says another for the grape flavored ADHDmed, Methylin.⁵⁰

Forty million Americans are taking antidepressants that were marketed to be correcting a chemical imbalance in the brain causing depression.⁵¹ Yet, this was simply a marketing campaign and not supported by scientific evidence.

In 2013, James Davies, Senior Lecturer in Social Anthropology and Psychotherapy at the University of Roehampton in London said, "despite nearly 50 years of investigation into the theory that chemical imbalances are the cause of psychiatric problems, studies in respected journals have concluded that there is not one piece of convincing evidence the theory is actually correct."⁵²

The New York DTCA study found: "Drug companies use a few easily identifiable incorrect claims in their advertisements. First, they wrongly attribute the root cause of depression as a chemical imbalance...A major misunderstanding was created between the scientific evidence and the public knowledge, causing a myth that is still used in describing the causes of depression today." ⁵³

In 2003, the Irish Medical Board prohibited GlaxoSmithKline, the manufacturer of the antidepressant Paxil (Seroxat, paroxetine), from advertising or inserting in patient information leaflets that the drug corrects a chemical imbalance in the brain.⁵⁴

No such ban has been made on any antidepressant advertising in the U.S. despite being brought to the attention of the FDA.

Further the DTCA study determined that such advertising ignores that there are alternative means of dealing with emotional problems: "The biggest problem behind advertising the chemical imbalance theory is that this leaves out the fact that depression can be caused and resolved by life's events. Suggesting there is a neurological problem in the brain conveys to consumers that they could be walking down the street one day and out of thin air become clinically depressed due to a random change of chemical levels in the brain. Because of the way this is worded, consumers are led to believe that the only true way to control their depression is to seek medical treatment, which again is a claim not based on evidence." ⁵⁵

INFORMED CONSENT RIGHTS VIOLATED WHEN NOT INFORMED OF ALTERNATIVES

The DTCA study also pointed out, "None of the advertisement include detailed information on talk therapy or exercise, which have both been proven to help ease the stress of mental conditions—In fact, advertisements often go as far as to claim that 'only your doctor can diagnose depression,' when this simply is not true." This then directs the person to a doctor's office where they're most likely to receive a prescription. ⁵⁶

The study cited one ad for the antidepressant Prozac which stated that "talk therapy cannot control the medical causes of depression." 57

Alternative approaches to helping children with behavioral or educational issues are disregarded or suppressed, violating informed consent rights.

"There's a tremendous push where if the kid's behavior is thought to be quoteunquote abnormal — if they're not sitting quietly at their desk — that's pathological, instead of just childhood," said Dr. Jerome Groopman, a professor of medicine at Harvard Medical School and the author of *How Doctors Think*.⁵⁸

Dr. Hyla Cass, psychiatrist, reported that many drugs, such as the stimulants Ritalin and Adderall can reduce appetite. This, in turn, decreases the intake of beneficial nutrients. Some antidepressants also tend to have this appetite-reducing effect. Many of the neuroleptics (antipsychotic drugs) and some antidepressants cause insulin resistance or metabolic syndrome, with resulting blood sugar swings.⁵⁹ In the U.S. in the 1970s, the former head of NIMH Schizophrenia Studies, psychiatrist Dr. Loren Mosher conducted a Soteria House experiment, which was based on the idea that schizophrenia could be overcome without drugs. Soteria clients who didn't receive psychotropic drugs did the best, compared to hospital and drug-treated control subjects. Swiss, Swedish and Finnish researchers have replicated and validated the experiment and are still using this program today. Yet the U.S. has ignored this highly valuable alternative to treating those with serious mental health issues.

In Italy, Dr. Georgio Antonucci dismantled some of the most abusive psychiatric wards by treating severely disturbed patients with compassion, respect and *without* drugs. Within months, the most violent wards became the calmest.

A cost-effective analysis must be done on existing mental health programs and the impact of these on the mental health of the nation—at the exclusion of alternative methods of help.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. Before committing to the Helping Families in Mental Health Crisis Act, a costbenefit analysis should be conducted of federal wholly or partially-funded mental health hospitalization, civil commitment and out-patient treatment outcomes, including the rate of relapse and deaths affiliated with psychotropic drug use and other treatment modalities.
- 2. Consult with mental health patient rights and advocacy groups such as but not limited to Mind Freedom and the National Coalition for Mental Health Recovery to hear into their concerns, as former patients, about the abuses in the mental health system.
- 3. Enact federal regulations that would make it a requirement for state child protective agencies receiving federal funds to implement regulations that would prohibit investigating and prosecuting parents who choose not to medicate their child with psychotropic drugs.
- 4. Investigate whether DTCA is adversely impacting Americans, escalating their everyday problems to psychiatric disorders, and why the FDA is seeking to reduce drug adverse effects in advertising.

5. Ensure there is stronger Informed Consent to treatment requirements in the nation's mental health system, including consumers having access to information about alternatives and non-physically harmful treatments for improved mental health.

THE CITIZENS COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS

The Citizens Commission on Human Rights (CCHR) is a non-profit, non-political and non-religious mental health watchdog. It investigates and exposes psychiatric violations of human rights, works to enact protections for and increase consumer rights, especially informed consent rights, and raises public awareness about psychiatric abuses. It provides up to date information and commentaries on mental health issues at <u>www.cchrint.org</u>.

CCHR created an online psychiatric drug side effects database, which provides easily understood information about drug adverse events and international drug regulatory warnings about these drugs. <u>http://www.cchrint.org/psychdrugdangers/</u>

CCHR was established in 1969 by the Church of Scientology and Dr. Thomas Szasz, professor of psychiatry emeritus from the Syracuse University of New York Health Science Center. Today, it comprises hundreds of chapters in more than 30 countries. Its board of advisors, called Commissioners, includes doctors, psychologists, attorneys, educators, artists, businessmen, and civil and human rights representatives.

CCHR's work aligns with the UN Universal Declaration of Human Rights, in particular the following precepts:

- Article 3: Everyone has the right to life, liberty and security of person,
- Article 5: "No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment," and
- Article 7: "All are equal before the law and are entitled without any discrimination to equal protection of the law."

CCHR has inspired many hundreds of reforms by testifying before legislative hearings and conducting public hearings into psychiatric abuse, as well as working with media, law enforcement and public officials the world over.

MISSION STATEMENT: CCHR works shoulder-to-shoulder with like-minded groups and individuals who share a common purpose to clean up the field of mental health. It shall continue to do so until psychiatry's abusive and coercive practices cease and human rights and dignity are returned to all.

CCHR International

6616 Sunset Blvd. Los Angeles, California 90028 U.S.A. Tel: (323) 467-4242 E-mail: <u>humanrights@cchr.org</u> Website: <u>http://www.cchrint.org</u>

© 2014 CCHR. All Rights Reserved. CITIZENS COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS, CCHR and the CCHR logo are trademarks and service marks owned by Citizens Commission on Human Rights.

APPENDIX: LEGAL PRECEDENTS REGARDING PSYCHIATRIC DRUGS AND VIOLENCE

- **December 2011:** Winnipeg, Canada judge Justice Robert Heinrichs ruled that a 15year-old boy murdered his friend due to the effects of Prozac. The teen thrust a 9inch knife into the chest of his close friend Seth Ottenbredt and pleaded to seconddegree murder. The judge stated, "He had become irritable, restless, agitated, aggressive and unclear in his thinking. It was while in state he overreacted in an impulsive, explosive and violent way. Now that his body and mind are free and clear of any effects of Prozac, he is simply not the same youth in behavior and character."⁶⁰
- June 2001: A Wyoming jury awarded \$8 million to the relatives of a man, Donald Schell, who went on a shooting rampage after taking Paxil and killing his wife, daughter and his baby granddaughter. The jury determined that the drug was 80% responsible for inducing the killing spree. Testifying in the Schell case was Harvard psychiatrist John Maltsberger who said that SSRI manufacturers should warn that SSRIs can cause some patients to experience akathisia and mania, which, can induce violent behavior and suicide.⁶¹
- May 25, 2001: An Australian judge blamed the antidepressant Zoloft for turning a peaceful, law-abiding man, David Hawkins, into a violent killer. Judge Barry O'Keefe of the New South Wales Supreme Court said that had Mr. Hawkins not taken the antidepressant, "it is overwhelmingly probable that Mrs. Hawkins would not have been killed...."⁶² Further, "The killing was totally out of character" and "inconsistent with the loving, caring relationship which existed between him and his wife and with their happy marriage of 50 years." ⁶³
- January 1999: University of North Dakota student Ryan Ehlis, 27, shot and killed his five-week-old daughter and wounded himself after taking the stimulant Adderall for several weeks. Ehlis' girlfriend, the mother of his children, testified that Ehlis stopped acting like himself the first day he took Adderall. After the first week, he began to describe delusions and hallucinations. Shire Richwood, the manufacturer of Adderall, issued a statement to the court that psychosis is a side effect of this class of stimulants. Charges were dismissed against Ehlis after various doctors testified that he suffered from "Amphetamine-Induced Psychotic Disorder."⁶⁴

REFERENCES

¹ "The Half-Trillion-Dollar Depression," *The New York Times*, 2 July 2013,

http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/02/magazine/the-half-trillion-dollar-

² Public Sector Consultants, Inc, "Mental Health in Michigan," www.rosehillcenter.org, July 2010, page 37, http://www.rosehillcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/01/Mental-Health-in-Michigan-July-2010.pdf.

³ Bara Vaida, "States Crack Down on Mental Health Prescriptions," The PEW Charitable Trusts, 14 Aug. 2012, www.pewstates.org/projects/stateline/headlines/states-crack-down-on-mental-health-prescriptions-85899411084.

⁴ "The Definition of Insanity: How a federal agency undermines treatment for the mentally ill," *Wall Street Journal Online*, 31 Mar. 2014,

http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702303491404579391464047274826?mg=reno64-wsj&url=http%3A%2F%2Fonline.wsj.com%2Farticle%2FSB10001424052702303491404579391464047274826.html.

⁵ http://report.nih.gov/categorical_spending.aspx.

⁶ Dr. Lawrence Diller, *Running on Ritalin, A Physician Reflects on Children, Society and Performance in a Pill*, (Random House, Sep 23, 2009),

 $\label{eq:http://books.google.com/books?id=KjS_pRs5qkMC&pg=PT55&lpg=PT55&dq=90+percent+of+world+consumption+of+methylphenidate+is+in+the+US&source=bl&ots=cMUdwobj4W&sig=PM6vZFBrCj858NX0qGWtLeQdM34&hl=en&sa=X&ei=mSM6U_aRPIThqAGunoG4AQ&ved=0CFcQ6AEwBw#v=onepage&q=90%20percent%20of%20world%20consumption%20of%20methylphenidate%20is%20in%20the%20US&f=false.$

⁷ "Mental Health: Research Findings: Program Brief," Agency for Healthcare and Research Quality, US Department of Health and Human Services, September 2009,

http://www.ahrq.gov/research/findings/factsheets/mental/mentalhth/.

⁸ "The Selling of Attention Deficit Disorder," The New York Times, 14 Dec. 2013,

http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/15/health/the-selling-of-attention-deficit-disorder.html?_r=0.

⁹Trista Kelly, "The Big Bucks in Keeping Kids Focused," Business Week, 10 Oct. 2013,

http://www.businessweek.com/authors/2505-trista-kelley.

¹⁰ *Op cit,* "The Selling of Attention Deficit Disorder."

¹¹ IMS, Vector One: National (VONA) and Total Patient Tracker (TPT) Database, Year 2013, Extracted March 2014.

¹² "Drug Marketing Blamed for Increase in ADHD Diagnoses," *Medpage Today*, 7 May 2013, http://www.medpagetoday.com/GarySchwitzer/38537.

¹³ Dr. Dorine Baudin, "Ethical Aspects of Deinstitutionalization in Mental Health Care, Final Report, Netherlands Institute of Mental Health and Addiction, Program No. BMH 5-98-3793, July 2001, p. 14.

¹⁴ Franklin Chu and Sharland Trotter, *The Madness Establishment*, (Grossman Publishers, New York, 1974), pp. xi, xiii, 203-04.

¹⁵ John M. Kane, Barbara Cornblatt, [...], and Philip Szeszko, Schizophrenia Bulletin, Jan 2012 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3245590/.

¹⁶ Robert Whitaker, *Mad in America: Bad Science, Bad Medicine, and the Enduring Mistreatment of the Mentally Ill*, (Perseus Publishing, Cambridge, Massachusetts, 2002), pp. 227-228.

¹⁷ http://www.huffingtonpost.com/dr-peter-breggin/15-million-award-in-child_b_4861391.html.

¹⁸ Dr. David Brownstein, "Antidepressant Use Doubles in Last 10 Years," 9 Aug. 2009,

http://drdavidbrownstein.blogspot.com/2009/08/antidepressant-use-doubles-in-last-10.html.

¹⁹ "Radical increase in kids prescribed Ritalin," WND, 1 Apr. 2013,

http://www.wnd.com/2013/04/radical-increase-in-kids-prescribed-ritalin/#hQjxdxIizztQyRWY.99.

²⁰ Steve Mitchell, "Analysis: Anti-depressants tied to violence," UPI, 11 Sept. 2006.

depression.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0.

²¹ Thomas J. Moore, Joseph Glenmullen, Curt D. Furbert, "Prescription Drugs Associated with Reports of Violence Towards Others," *Public Library of Science ONE*, Vol. 5, Iss. 12, Dec. 2010,

http://www.plosone.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0015337.

²² "ADHD is overdiagnosed, leading to needless and harmful treatment, researchers say," *Minnesota Post*, 7 Nov. 2013,

minnpost.com/second-opinion/2013/11/adhd-overdiagnosed-leading-needless-and-harmful-treatment-researchers-say.

²³ Alan Swartz, Sarah Cohen, "A.D.H.D. Seen in 11% of U.S. Children as Diagnoses Rise," *The New York Times*, 31 Mar. 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/01/health/more-diagnoses-of-hyperactivity-causing-concern.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0.

²⁴ Ibid.

²⁵ John Horgan, "Why Screening Teens for Mental Illness is a Terrible Idea," *Scientific American*, 2 Sept. 2011, http://blogs.scientificamerican.com/cross-check/2011/09/02/why-screening-teens-for-mental-illness-is-a-terrible-idea/.

²⁶ Winston Chung, "Be prudent in diagnosing, medicating ADHD," *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 May 2013, www.sfgate.com/health/article/Be-prudent-in-diagnosing-medicating-ADHD-4477451.php.

²⁷ "Does your child really have a behaviour disorder? A shocking book by a leading therapist reveals how millions of us – including children – are wrongly labeled with psychiatric problems," *Daily Mail*, 6 May 2013, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/health/article-2320493/Does-child-really-behaviour-disorder-A-shocking-book-leading-therapist-reveals-millions--including-children--wrongly-labelled-psychiatric-problems.html#ixzz2SciDb8UA .
²⁸ "Vicissitudes of Psychiatry's Diagnostic Manual Revisions," Alliance of Human Research Protection,

²⁸ "Vicissitudes of Psychiatry's Diagnostic Manual Revisions," Alliance of Human Research Protection, 14 May 2013, http://www.ahrp.org/cms/content/view/849/55/.

²⁹ Op cit., "The Selling of Attention Deficit Disorder," The New York Times.

³⁰ *Op cit.*, John M. Kane, Barbara Cornblatt.

³¹ "Does your child really have a behaviour disorder? A shocking book by a leading therapist reveals how millions of us – including children – are wrongly labeled with psychiatric problems," *The Daily Mail* (*UK*), 6 May 2013.

³²Marc A. Rodwin, J.D., Ph.D., "Institutional Corruption & Pharmaceutical Policy," *Journal of Law, Medicine and Ethics*, 41, No. 3 (2013).

³³ http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/803752.

34

http://www.imshealth.com/ims/Global/Content/Corporate/Press%20Room/IMS%20in%20the%20News/Documents/PM360_IMS_Antipsychotics_0112.pdf.

³⁵ Join Together Staff, "More Children on Medicaid Taking Antipsychotic Drugs for Off-Label Uses," The Partnership at Drugfree.org, 19 Sept. 2012, http://www.drugfree.org/join-together/healthcare/more-children-on-medicaid-taking-antipsychotic-drugs-for-off-label-uses.

³⁶ Lucette Lagnado, "U.S. Probes Use of Antipsychotic Drugs on Children," *Wall Street Journal*, 11 Aug 2013, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424127887323477604578654130865747470.

³⁷ L. Oriana Linares, Nuria Martinez-Martin, F. Xavier Castellanos, "Stimulant and Atypical Antipsychotic Medications For Children Placed in Foster Homes," *PLoS ONE*, 9 Jan. 2013, DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0054152,

http://www.plosone.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0054152.

³⁸ "U.S. Probes Use of Antipsychotic Drugs on Children," *The Wall St. Journal*, 11 Aug. 2013,

http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424127887323477604578654130865747470.

³⁹ "A legacy of unintended side effects," *The Boston Globe*, 12 Dec. 2010,

http://www.boston.com/news/local/massachusetts/articles/2010/12/12/with_ssi_program_a_legacy_of_un intended_side_effects/.

⁴⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴¹ *Ibid*.

⁴² "A cruel dilemma for those on the cusp of adult life," *The Boston Globe*, 14 Dec. 2010,

http://www.boston.com/news/health/articles/2010/12/14/teenagers_in_ssi_program_face_a_cruel_dilemm a/.

⁴³ Karen Thomas, "Back to school for ADHD drugs," USA Today, 28 Aug. 2001.

⁴⁴ Stephen P. Hinshaw, Richard M. Scheffler, *The ADHD Explosion: Myths, Medication, Money, and* Today's Push for Performance, (Oxford University Press), Jan 14, 2014, p. 115.

⁴⁵ Op cit. "The Selling of Attention Deficit Disorder," The New York Times.

⁴⁶ Dee Rapposelli, "DTC Ads Linked to Rise in Drug 'Scripts for Teens," *Psychiatric Times*, Apr. 2006; Scott A. Mogull, "Chronology of Direct-To-Consumer Advertising Regulation in the United States," AMWA Journal, Vol. 23, No. 3, 2008. ⁴⁷ http://scholarworks.gvsu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1013&context=spnhareview

⁴⁸ http://www.raps.org/focus-online/news/news-article-view/article/4652/fda-looking-at-changing-tvadvertising-for-drugs-as-you-know-it.aspx.

⁴⁹ Megan Nugent, Public Justice Department, SUNY Oswego, DTC Advertising of Psychotropic Medications and its Role in the Perception of Mental Illness,

http://www.oswego.edu/Documents/wac/Public%20Justice.pdf.

⁵⁰ Martha Rosenberg, "Do These Drug Ads Offend You?" Huffington Post, 21 Jan 2012,

http://www.huffingtonpost.com/martha-rosenberg/big-pharma-ads_b_1232606.html.

⁵¹ IMS, Vector One: National (VONA) and Total Patient Tracker (TPT) Database, Year 2013, Extracted 2014.

⁵² "Does your child really have a behaviour disorder? A shocking book by a leading therapist reveals how millions of us - including children - are wrongly labeled with psychiatric problems," The Daily Mail (UK), 6 May 2013.

⁵³ Op cit., Megan Nugent.

⁵⁴ Jeffrey R. Lacasse and Jonathan Leo, "Depression: A Disconnect between the Advertisements and the Scientific Literature," PLoS Medicine, Vol. 2.e392, Dec. 2005, citing C. O'Brien, "Drug Firm to drop non-addiction claim," Irish Times, 5 Oct. 2003.

⁵⁵ Op cit., Megan Nugent.

⁵⁶ *Ibid*.

⁵⁷ *Ibid*.

⁵⁸ "A.D.H.D. Seen in 11% of U.S. Children as Diagnoses Rise," The New York Times, 21 Mar. 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/01/health/more-diagnoses-of-hyperactivity-causingconcern.html?pagewanted=all.

⁵⁹ http://www.huffingtonpost.com/hyla-cass-md/is-your-medication-robbin b 679382.html.

⁶⁰ "Prozac Defence' stands in Manitoba teen's murder case," The National Post (Canada), 11 Dec. 2011.

⁶¹ H. Michael Steinberg, "Colorado Criminal Law - Studies Helpful to Understanding Defense Based Upon Prescription Drug - Medication - Induced Crimes," http://www.colorado-drug-lawyer.com.

⁶² Sarah Boseley, "Prozac class drug blamed for killing," *The Guardian* (London), 2 May 2001.

⁶³ Jim Rosack, "SSRIs Called on Carpet Over Violence Claims," Psychiatric News, Vol. 36, No. 19, 5 Oct. 2001.

⁶⁴ "Prescription: concentration. The number of prescriptions for Adderall is rising, as is the number of students using the drug for academic and recreational purposes," Oregon Daily Emerald, 2 May 2005; "Man who Shot Child Sues Drug Company," Herald, 23 Sept. 2000.